Metropolitan Planning Council

October 19, 2015

The Honorable Randall Hultgren Representative U.S. House of Representatives 40W310 Lafox Road, Suite F2 Campton Hills, IL 60175

The Honorable Bill Shuster Chairman Transportation & Infrastructure Committee U.S. House of Representatives 2268 Rayburn HOB Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Hultgren and Chairman Shuster,

Thank you for your commitment to making our nation's transportation system one that provides people more choices, is sustainable and fosters economic development. The Metropolitan Planning Council (MPC) is encouraged that the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee will conduct a full committee markup of a surface transportation reauthorization bill this week.

MPC has long supported a performance-based strategy with targeted investments that advance coordinated regional goals and a strong regional vision that outlines clear priorities for our transportation system. We suggest that the 2015 bill reinstate project selection criteria for TIFIA loans, create a reliable source for long-term revenue and allow states to toll existing highway capacity.

Expand the use of performance measures

Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century (MAP-21) took a major step forward by establishing performance measures in planning and funding transportation investments. These measures should be designed to guarantee accountability, transparency, higher returns on investment and a more level playing field between different types of projects. But there is more work to be done to ensure that federal regulations can achieve those goals.

Congress' role should be to ensure that performance measures emphasize the following metrics:

- Measuring movement of people instead of vehicles;
- Considering impacts on local traffic when measuring freight movement;
- Emphasizing congestion and pollution reduction; and
- Impacts on the growth of the economy.

MAP-21 unfortunately eliminated one of the greatest strengths of the competitive loan fund program known as the Transportation Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act (TIFIA): project selection criteria. MPC supports reinstating these criteria to ensure TIFIA loans support only the most innovative nationally or regionally significant projects.

Reliable long-term funding from the federal government is vital

Since 2008, Congress has transferred more than \$62 billion in general funds to the Highway Trust Fund. As of September, the U.S. Dept. of Transportation estimates that the Highway Trust Fund will drop below a prudent operating balance in

Board of Governors

Jacques N. Gordon •

Vice Chairs Ann M. Drake . Jesse H Ruiz •

Vice Chairs Development Fllen Carnahan• James P. Stirling .

Vice Chair Government Relations Robert V. Fitzsimmons •

Treasurer Lisa Snow •

Kathy Hopinkah Hannan •

General Counsel John M. McDonough .

Immediate Past Chair Joseph A. Gregoire•

Kyle Barnett Carol Ross Barney George W. Bilicic **Byron Brazier** Matthew Brewer Monique Brinkman-Smith Edward R. Hamberger Todd C. Brown • John A. Buck Christopher B. Burke Olga Camargo Paul C. Carlisle • Pedro J. Cevallos-Candau Chris Conley Lester Crown Derek Douglas James C. Franczek, Jr. • John S. Gates, Jr. Linda Goodman Alan D. Gordon M. Hill Hammock • King Harris • Christopher J. King Lerry J. Knox, Jr. Bernard Lovd Mary K. Ludgin Peter C. Malecek James E. Mann • Lee M. Mitchell . Juan G. Moreno

President MarySue Barrett •

Paul E. Nowicki

J. Scot Pepper •

Quintin E. Primo, III

Howard M. Radzelv

Matthew R. Reilein

George A. Ranney, Jr. •

John S. Poth

Jorge Ramirez

Smita Shah

Martin Stern

Paula Wolff • Zandra Zuno

Bruce W. Taylor Michael A. Thomas

Mary White Vasys

Executive Committee .

Executive Advisors Nicholas W. Alexos Madison Dearborn Partners

Polished Nickel Capital Management

George W. Bilicic Lazard Ltd.

John Buckshaum Bucksbaum Retail Properties, LLC

Robert M. Chapman CenterPoint Properties

Marsha Cruzan U.S. Bank

James Denny

Craig J. Duchossois The Duchossois Group, Inc

Mitchell S. Feiger MB Financial Bank, N.A.

John S. Gates, Jr. PortaeCo LLC

Stephen J. Hagge AptarGroup, Inc.

Patricia Hemingway Hall Health Care Service Corp.

Association of American Railroads

Kathy Hopinkah Hannan KPMG IIP

Christie B. Kelly Jones Lang LaSalle

Liam Krehbiel A Better Chicago

Jeff Malehorn

Raymond J. Lewis Care Capital Properties, Inc.

World Business Chicago Charles J. Moore

The Banc Funds Company, LLC

William A. Mynatt, Jr. Dovenmuehle Mortgage

David J. Neithercut Equity Residential

Robert L. Parkinson, Jr. Baxter International Inc.

J. Marshall Peck InterPark Holdings LLC

Larry D. Richman The PrivateBank

Michael Scudder First Midwest Bancorp

Robert A Sullivan Fifth Third Bank

Scott Swanson PNC Bank

Frederick H. Waddell Northern Trust

Edward J. Wehmer Wintrust Financial Corporation

November and reach a shortfall by July 2016. It is time to identify long-term solutions for transportation funding rather than continue the cycle of running the Trust Fund balance dry then rescuing it with general fund transfers. This approach makes it very difficult for states and cities to plan for their future.

Congress must commit to new, reliable, long-term revenues that ensure our local communities can plan and build for growing populations and economies. Stable and robust funding from Washington is vital; states and cities across the country have made significant efforts to ramp up their own funding approaches and now Washington needs to meet its side of the bargain.

MPC supports increasing the federal gas tax, which has not been adjusted for inflation since 1993. If this user fee had been adjusted, it would now be worth 30.3 cents per gallon, rather than 18.4. Because that change has not been made, Washington is unable to support the nation's transportation needs, which are vital the health of the U.S. economy, commerce and national defense.

Additionally, Congress should allow states to expand the use of tolling on existing highway capacity. The current federal transportation authorization bill allows this approach in only a few states, limiting the ability of other states to utilize innovative tolling programs that would manage traffic congestion through establishing high occupancy-tolled and variably priced or managed lanes. MPC supports U.S. Senator Mark Kirk's Lincoln Legacy Infrastructure Development Act, which would not only advance congestion pricing but also encourage public-private partnerships to fund transportation improvements.

MPC stands ready to help you and our partners in the coming months to ensure that the next long-term surface transportation reauthorization bill is as effective as possible. Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

MarySue Barrett President

Metropolitan Planning Council

Mayrubanit